PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 29, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 29, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Efforts to Remove Litter – Town Manager Mark Sylvia explained that, at the request of the Board of Selectmen and as a result of numerous calls from the public, the Department of Public Works has implemented strategies to remove litter along Plymouth’s Streets.  These strategies, he said, include the assignment of a DPW trash crew and collaborative efforts with MCI Plymouth and the Plymouth Juvenile Probation Department.  

Mr. Sylvia publicly thanked David Gould, Plymouth’s Environmental Manager, for his service and commitment while performing the function of Acting DPW Director. 
Selectmen Tavares recommended that a broader year-round effort of cleanup and education would be appreciated, and he suggested that the State should do a better job of litter removal at the ‘doorways’ to Plymouth.

Licenses

[The following list of licenses was approved with one motion and vote.  Please see the end of the Licenses section for motion and vote details.] 
Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewal)

· Habilitation Assistance, 434 Court Street, requested a Vehicle for Hire Operator’s license for Charles Moore, 47 Tucker Terrace, Raynham.
Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial. 

Common Victualler (New) 

· Panera Bread #1216, 138 Colony Place, requested a Common Victualler’s License.
· Starbucks Coffee Company, 100 Colony Place, requested a Common Victualler’s License.

· Simply Divine Café & Catering, 170 Water Street, requested a Common Victualler’s License.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

One Day All Alcohol Licenses

· Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street, Diane Bates, requested a One Day All Alcohol License for June 17, 2007 from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. for an anniversary party.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

· Eel River Beach Club, 110 Warren Avenue, Andrew Jamison, requested One Day All Alcohol Licenses for June 15, 2007 and July 21, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for cocktail parties.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

· Pilgrim Hall Museum, 75 Court Street, Ann Young, requested a One Day All Alcohol License for June 24, 2007 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. to be held at the home of Peter Gomes, 115 Winter Street for a fundraiser.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

One Day Wine and Malt Licenses

· Loretta LaRoche & Co., 50 Court Street, Eric Christensen, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for June 16, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for an event at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

· Plymouth Public Library Corp., 132 South Street, Julie Vaitkus, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for June 14, 2007 from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. for a function for the Chamber of Commerce to be held at the library Otto Fehlow Meeting Room.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

· Linda Ducrot, Our House Services, 40 Russell Street requested four One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for June 8th, 9th, 15th, and 16th 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for dinner/wine tasting events.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

· Holy Ghost Society, Paul Pimental, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for July 15, 2007 from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. for the annual Holy Ghost Fiesta at the pavilion and field.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board unanimously approved (4-0-0) the above list of licenses.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectmen Tavares, seconded by Selectmen Loewenberg, the Board approved the minutes of the May 15, 2007 Selectmen's meeting. Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Committee Removal - The Board approved the removal of Scott Ray from the Energy Committee.  Mr. Ray’s extended, unexplained absences from the Energy Committee’s meetings prompted the active members to request his removal.  A certified letter requesting correspondence was mailed to Mr. Ray and he failed to respond within 30 days, thus opening the seat.

Massachusetts Aeronautics Commission Grant – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign the Massachusetts Aeronautics Commission Grant Assurances for the Runway 6 Parallel Taxiway Project.

Bond Anticipation Note – The Board approved a temporary loan (bond anticipation note) as requested by the Town Treasurer / Collector, to fund projects previously approved by the Board and Town Meeting.

Designee to Town Land Review Committee – The Board chose Selectman Jean Loewenberg to serve as the Board’s designee on the Town Land Review Committee. 

Opposition to Proposed Cable Franchising Changes – The Board endorsed and signed a Resolution and letter regarding the Town’s opposition to Verizon’s attempts to weaken local control over the cable television franchising process.

Authorization to Establish Plymouth Affordable Housing Trust Fund – The Board authorized the Town Manager to establish a Plymouth Affordable Housing Trust Fund Account to be maintained by the Town Treasurer.

Public Comment
Richard Barbieri addressed the Board with complaints about the removal of painted lines at the sides and in front of his driveway on Pleasant Street.  Selectman Tavares suggested that the Parking & Traffic Task Force take another look at this issue and meet with both Mr. Barbieri and Mr. Moreland (neighbor).

Goal Setting / Strategic Planning Session
Nicole Rivers from Suffolk University led the Board members through a strategic planning session.  The Board discussed the Town's strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats.  
Some of Plymouth’s strengths that the Board identified included its forward-thinking approach to government and services, its deep historical and cultural values, and its appreciation for the talent of those volunteers engaged in helping the Town operate.  They also discussed that Plymouth is a desirable place to live and is committed to education, as seen by the recent approval of the override.  
The Board identified some of the weaknesses that exist in Plymouth as empty retail space, the need for more specific marketing of Plymouth, the lack of balance with growth and service provision, and the trend of increased foreclosures and flight from Massachusetts.  
Some of the threats that the Board discussed were listed as development, specifically 40B, the precarious nature of the Town’s dependence on State and Federal funding, the population growth, and the corresponding increased need for services.  The Board also made note of Plymouth’s disappointingly low voter participation.  

The Board identified several potential goals for Fiscal Year 2008:

1. The Board will continue to assess and seek the community's reaction and needs by reaching out to citizens.  This will include attempting to hold some Selectmen's meetings in different locations throughout town.

2. The Board will continue to meet with other boards and committees and become more involved in directing growth and planning development in the future.  They also would like to see the zoning bylaws modernized.

3. The Board will encourage increased marketing efforts to make Plymouth an extended-stay destination point.  The Board will also look for new sources of revenue and seek guidance from the Massachusetts Municipal Association on their efforts to do this.

4. The Board will reasonably control taxes in the Town but continue to pay employees for services and try to rebuild services.

5. The Board will build a stronger relationship with the County Government as it relates to land and building holdings in Town.  

Discussion: Plymouth's 400th anniversary celebration
The Board held a discussion to initiate the planning of Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration, to be held in the year 2020.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he has done some research on the celebration being held in Williamsburg, Virginia to commemorate its 400th anniversary.  He explained that Williamsburg’s officials petitioned the legislatures years ahead of the celebration in order to begin setting aside funds and creating committees to work on the events.  Their foundation, Mr. Sylvia said, had a 15 million dollar operating budget.  
Selectman Tavares noted that Plymouth held an amazing celebration on its 300th anniversary.   Mr. Sylvia said that the 400th celebration will be a catalyst to some other plans, notably the downtown/waterfront effort formerly known as the Pilgrim Necklace, part of the National Park endeavor.   Selectman Quintal said he would like to see Mr. Sylvia move forward with efforts.  
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to authorize the Town Manager to begin meeting on Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration with the proper officials.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business 
New Business

Central Parking Contract – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Plymouth Development Corporation did not renew the parking management contract agreement with Central Parking.

Downtown Directional Traffic Study – Selectman Machado made a motion that an ad-hoc independent committee be developed to look at his proposal for a traffic directional change (moving to one way streets) in the downtown and waterfront areas.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.  Mr. Sylvia asked that the Board hold off on this initiative until after the Pilgrim Necklace plan is presented within the next 30 days.  No objections were made to Mr. Sylvia’s request, and no action was taken on Selectman Machado’s motion.
Veterans Staff / Memorial Day Parade – Chairman Quintal thanked the Veterans Staff for all their hard work, particularly on the Memorial Day and Veterans Day parade events.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectmen Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:15 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Submitted by Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
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